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Send news to Chrissie at cj.ward@xtra.co.nz or phone 03-546-9818. Let me know about meetings, coming events, book launches, new publications, literary successes, etc. Tell me if you change your email address. Past newsletters are archived for a month on our website www.topwriters.co.nz. Follow us on Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/topwritersNZSA/
END OF YEAR REVIEW 

This is the last newsletter of the year, so it’s time to take a look at what has been happening during 2017.

First, there were some changes of branch committee personnel, with David Briggs and Jude Watson stepping down due to pressure of other commitments. We are delighted to welcome Lorna Croft on to the committee, especially as she has taken on the role of co-ordinating the Page & Blackmore Short Story Competition. 

It was a pleasure to meet Ray Berard, who is the delegate to NZSA national council for both Top of the South and Canterbury branches. He gave a very interesting talk about his crime writing at Mapua in early December.

The branch organised several significant events during the year. For the first time, we had a promotional stand at the Mapua Literary Festival in September, with a display of books by members as well as information about NZSA. Special thanks to David Briggs for organising this. 

September also saw the launch of the anthology Horizons 3, containing the winning and shortlisted stories from the 2017 and 2016 Page & Blackmore competitions. 

The Writers’ Retreat held at Rai Valley in October was voted by participants as a great success, with Bridget Auchmuty an inspirational mentor/tutor. Thanks again to David Briggs for his wonderful organisational skills. 

Over thirty people attended the Courage Day (Day of the Imprisoned Writer) event at Nelson’s Volume Bookshop on 15 November, which was organised by Gaelynne Pound. Dana Wensley, who is PEN (NZ)’s Representative for Freedom of Speech, gave a talk on the writers that PEN International is focusing on this year. This was followed by readings of poems by poets who have been or still are imprisoned, and some music.
Gaelynne and Dana continue to co-operate with producing the Top Writers Radio Show on Fresh FM. Now in its second year, the show expanded to twelve programmes, each one featuring an interview by Gaelynne with a local writer, plus a PEN item from Dana. If you missed the programmes, the podcasts are available at: http://www.topwriters.co.nz/radio-show.html
Still on the subject of radio, several members were interviewed by various programmes – Chrissie Ward, Marion Day and Emma Stevens – while Emma and Christine Leunens appeared on TV as well. Emma also read her memoir Walking on Ice on Fresh FM radio.

An impressive number of our members have had books published this year. In alphabetical order they are: Sally Astridge, David Briggs, Deborah Brookes, Alan Carter, Marion Day, Bonnie Etherington, John Ewan, Maurice Gee, Carolyn Hawes, Karen Heslop, Sheila Kennard, Phil Morrell, Brin Murray, Panni Palásti, Sue Perkins, Laura Solomon, and Emma Stevens.

The theatre also featured this year, with Gaelynne Pound’s play Sacrifice appearing in the Nelson Fringe Festival in May, Paul Maunder’s play Helen and the Ferals touring the West Coast and Tasman in July-September, and an adaptation of Christine Leunen’s novel Caging Skies staged at Wellington in August-September.

Congratulations to everybody on their achievements, whether great or small. My apologies if I’ve missed anything. We are very proud of all our members!

The first newsletter of the New Year will be on either 5 or 12 January, depending on how much news there is to circulate. Until then, on behalf of the Top of the South Committee I wish you all a peaceful and relaxing break.
FACEBOOK GROUP FOR SELF-PUBLISHING AUTHORS

Authors who publish their own books can find it a challenge to get coverage in the media. Publicity articles are seldom used and some media have a policy of not even looking at self-published books, let alone reviewing them. 

To put a positive spin on things, John Ewan has started a Facebook group called NZ Independent Book Publishers. 

Top of the South writers who self publish are invited to post information about:  title, author, price and where available. A brief description may be included. (Emphasis on brief!) You are then asked to like and share the page.  That way we can all help widen the circle of people hearing about our books. 

The usual conditions apply. Admin reserves right to abridge or delete entries that don't meet spirit of the Group. The link to the page is: 

https://www.facebook.com/NZ-Independent-Book-Publishers-Group-2143043969257095/
2018 PAGE & BLACKMORE SHORT STORY COMPETITION

This national short story competition, sponsored by Nelson’s Page & Blackmore Booksellers, opens for entries on 1 January 2018. The judge this year is Catherine Chidgey, whose  honours include the Commonwealth Writers’ Prize for Best First Book (Asia-Pacific), a Betty Trask Award (UK) and the Katherine Mansfield Short Story Award. Her fourth novel, The Wish Child, set in Nazi Germany, won the Acorn Foundation Fiction Prize at the 2017 Ockham New Zealand Book Awards. Her most recent honour is the 2017 Janet Frame Fiction Prize.
Writers may submit as many entries to the competition as they like, provided an entry fee of $20 is paid for each story. All stories will be given feedback from an experienced writer. The judge will provide a written assessment of the ten short-listed stories. The top three entries receive book vouchers from Page & Blackmore to the value of: First, $300; Second, $200, Third, $100. 

The word limit is 1500 words, and the closing date is 3 April. The results of the competition will be announced at the 2018 Top of the South branch AGM, which will take place on Saturday 12 May, 2pm, at the Hearing House, Trafalgar Square, Nelson.

The full conditions of entry and an entry form can be downloaded from http://www.topwriters.co.nz/page-blackmore-short-story-competition.html. 
If you have any queries, contact the organiser, Lorna Croft, at lornacro43@gmail.com
PRACTICAL ADVICE FOR COMPETITION ENTRANTS

The co-ordinator of the last two Page & Blackmore competitions, Sue Perkins, had to deal with some common problems which made her task more difficult. With the next competition opening for entries at the beginning of January, it is an appropriate time to remind people of the practical side of entering this – and other – competitions. 

First, read the rules and follow them. Do not put your name and/or contact details at the top of the manuscript. The competition entries are read anonymously to be fair to all concerned.  The font used should be Times New Roman 12pt, which makes it easy for the readers and judge to read them. Please put the title of your story in the header or footer of each page of the manuscript. With 125 entries it is very time consuming trying to figure out what the story is if there is no title.

One very important reminder is to make sure the name on your entry form and your return envelope are the same. If for any reason you have to use different names, please make a note of this on the entry form. If paying by internet or cash at the bank, be sure to put either your name (as per the entry form) or story title as the reference. Please tell the bank that this needs to be noted on the payment details so the recipient can tell who has paid the amount. 

The size of the stamped self-addressed envelope for return of your manuscript is important, so please send the correct size (21cm x 29.7 cm – large enough to take standard A4 paper unfolded). If you’re not sure, measure it. If you’re using a self-seal envelope for return of manuscript, be careful how you fold it. Too many of these arrive already stuck down and they are very difficult to open for return to the entrant. 

Basically, to make sure you have done everything right, read the rules before you fill in your entry form. Once you are ready to send your story, read the rules again to make sure you have done everything properly. You may think this is not important, but remember – we reserve the right to refuse entry if the rules are not followed correctly.

CONTRIBUTE TO MUDCAKES AND ROSES 

If you haven’t yet seen the December issue of  Mudcakes & Roses, pick up a copy from Council offices, libraries and other outlets in the Tasman and Nelson districts. The theme for this issue is ‘beliefs’. 

The magazine is published every two months and local writers are invited to contribute a 550-word non-fiction piece on the theme. The February 2018 issue will be focusing, appropriately, on holidays. This issue will see some changes to the magazine, with the Service Directory no longer appearing in every issue. This gives three more pages to bring you more local news and detailed information about special events in the region. Send your writing to the editor, Ro Cambridge, at mudcakes@hothouse.co.nz or post to PO Box 688, Nelson. 

MOTUEKA LIVE POETS

Come along to the Riwaka Hotel on Thursday 25 January to share your poetry at an open mike session, or just come to enjoy the talent! Sign up on the night to recite, read or sing your poems to a friendly crowd. The evening starts at 6.45 pm. Gold coin koha entry. For more information contact Maggie Brown at mzbrown@slingshot.co.nz
WRITERS’ DAY RETREAT AT KELLY’S FARM 

Relax, find inspiration, mix with other writers (if you wish to) while enjoying fantastic catering in a beautiful farm garden or surrounded by native bush.  

Kelly’s Farm in Enner Glynn, Nelson, is offering Day Retreats for writers, only ten minutes from Nelson city. Enjoy writing in 7 ha of native bush or a huge garden full of peaceful nooks and crannies – and a day just to write! Morning tea, lunch and afternoon tea provided – vegetarian, vegan, dairy-free and gluten-free options available. 

For $65 per person, the Day Retreat will run for six hours, from 10 am to 4 pm. 

The next  Day Retreat is on Saturday 27 January. To book, please contact Lindy Kelly at lindykelly@xtra.co.nz by Monday 22 January and she will send you a registration form to complete. Payment is to accompany registration. Please note registration closes on Thursday 25 January at 5 pm.

RENEW NOW AND SAVE MONEY!

The annual subscription for NZSA membership will increase on 1 January 2018, the first increase in membership fees in five years. New membership fees will be:

Student membership: $62.50

Associate and Full membership: $125

Overseas membership: $145

Affiliate membership: $170

Renew and pay by 31 December and you will pay the old price.

POEM IN THE WINDOW

Each month, a poem is displayed in the window of Page & Blackmore Booksellers at 254 Trafalgar Street, Nelson. The poem for December is Soldier in Sepia by Ruby Roberts. 
The poems for the window are chosen by Carol Ercolano. Poems reflecting the Top of the South are desirable, but submissions on any theme are welcome. The most important criteria is that people passing by and pausing to read can readily identify with it. Length should ideally be not more than 30 lines, but an extract from a longer poem could be displayed as lines from ....  If you would like a poem of yours considered for the window, send a selection of up to three as email attachments to Carol at c.d.ercolano@gmail.com 

